
 

 

Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 

May 4, 2021 
 

The Cleveland County Board of Commissioners met in a regular session on this date, at the hour of 6:00 

p.m. in the Commission Chamber of the Cleveland County Administrative Offices.     

PRESENT:  Doug Bridges, Chairman  

Deb Hardin, Vice-Chair   

Johnny Hutchins, Commissioner 

Ronnie Whetstine, Commissioner 

Kevin Gordon, Commissioner 

Tim Moore, County Attorney via electronic   

Brian Epley, County Manager 

Phyllis Nowlen, Clerk to the Board 

Kerri Melton, Assistant County Manager 

Marty Gold, Information Technology Director  

Tiffany Hansen, Health Department Director  

Martha Thompson, Deputy County Attorney 
 

CALL TO ORDER 
 

Chairman Bridges called the meeting to order and invited anyone from the audience to lead the Pledge of 

Allegiance and provide the invocation.  

Hearing no volunteer, Commissioner Hutchins provided the invocation and led the audience in the Pledge of 

Allegiance.  

AGENDA ADOPTION 

ACTION:  Commissioner Gordon made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Hardin and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the agenda as presented.  

SPECIAL PRESENTATION    

MOTORCYCLE AWARENESS MONTH 2021 

Chairman Bridges recognized Commissioner Whetstine who spoke about Motorcycle Awareness Month and 

the importance of being observant and sharing the road with all motorists.  He also pleaded for residents not to 

blow their grass clippings into the roadway. The clippings cause extremely dangerous road conditions for 

motorcycle riders. When a rider drives over grass left in the roadway it is equivalent to a car driving over a patch of 

black ice. Commissioner Whetstine thanked members of the Concerned Biker’s Association of Cleveland County 

who were present to receive the following proclamation which was read by the Clerk:  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

CITIZEN RECOGNITION 

Robert Williams, 814 E. Stagecoach Trail, Fallston – stated that he disliked the use of the timer that is 

used during citizen recognition. He also spoke about a flyer he received in the mail regarding the Two Kings 

Casino Resort.  

CONSENT AGENDA 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 

The Clerk to the Board included the Minutes from the April 20, 2021 regular meeting, in board members 

packets.   

ACTION:  Commissioner Whetstine made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hutchins, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the minutes as written. 

MONTHLY MANAGER’S REPORT 

• Beginning in March, the Budget Team held individual meetings with all operational departments to review 

and discuss budgetary requests for the upcoming fiscal year. The Finance Department and County 

Manager’s Office are currently in the process of finalizing the FY 2021-22 recommended budget for the 

Board of Commissioners consideration on May 18th. 

 

 



 

 

• The Finance Department is in the process of finalizing the 2020-21 fiscal year in preparation for the 

County’s annual audit. The County contracted with Thompson, Price, Scott, and Adam’s an external audit 

firm to perform the audit. 

 

• The County continues to monitor economic trend data as well as all major capital purchases and projects. 

Management will continue to closely monitor this trend data and continues to focus on providing community 

support. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

SHERIFF’S OFFICE: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #059)  

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Whetstine made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hutchins, and 

unanimously adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 

Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

010.441.4.810.09  Sheriff Dept/Donations-Cap Equip-Genrl   $10,000.00 

010.441.5.790.09              Sheriff Dept/Donations-Cap Equip-Genrl   $10,000.00 

010.441.4.810.20  Sheriff Dept/Donations-Cap Equip-Genrl   $1,020.00 

010.441.5.790.20  Sheriff Dept/Donations-Cap Equip-Genrl   $10,000.00 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget allocation for $11,020 in donation funds for K9 Odin, a Belgian Malinois from 

Warrior Dog Foundation in Dallas, Texas and donation of court ordered forfeiture to the Sheriff’s Office of a 2000 

Ford Taurus (VIN# 1FAFP-5S5Y-A243-473). 
 

PLANNING DEPARTMENT: SET PUBLIC HEARING FOR CASE 21-03; NORTH CAROLINA 

GENERAL STATUTE 160D UPDATES TO THE CLEVELAND COUNTY UNIFIED DEVELOPMENT 

ORDINANCE (Schedule Public Hearing for June 1, 2021)    
 

The North Carolina General Assembly has combined portions of statutes 160A and 153A into the new 160D, 

which now governs land development laws for both counties and municipalities in North Carolina. The state 

legislature has stated that local governments must have changes to local ordinances in place by July 1, 2021. The 

changes in 160D have been divided into two categories;  

1. Required amendments.  

2. Optional amendments.  
 

The public hearing will address required amendments. Planning staff will continue working with the 

Planning Board to evaluate any applicable optional amendments to bring before the Board.  

ACTION:   Commissioner Whetstine made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Hutchins, and 

unanimously adopted by the Board, to approve scheduling the public hearing as requested. 

PLANNING DEPARTMENT: SET PUBLIC HEARING FOR CASE 21-06; REQUEST TO REZONE 

PROPERTY AT 120 OVEDA DRIVE FROM HEAVY INDUSTRIAL (HI) TO GENERAL BUSINESS (GB) 

(Schedule Public Hearing for June 1, 2021)    

 

Allison and Chad Domonoske have applied to rezone a section of parcel 10613 from Heavy Industrial (HI) 

to General Business (GB). Parcel 10613 is a 196-acre tract of land located at 120 Oveda Drive, in-between Grover 

and Kings Mountain along South Battleground Avenue. The owners have requested to rezone this parcel from 

Heavy Industrial (HI) to General Business (GB). Surrounding zoning is a mix of Heavy Industrial and Residential 

to the east, Light Industrial and Residential to the south, Manufactured Home Parks and Residential to the west, 



 

 

and Residential to the north. Surrounding uses are mostly residential around Parcel 10613, and industrial uses 

along South Battleground Avenue.  

ACTION:   Commissioner Whetstine made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Hutchins, and 

unanimously adopted by the Board, to approve scheduling the public hearing as requested. 

PLANNING DEPARTMENT: SET PUBLIC HEARING FOR CASE 21-09; REQUEST TO REZONE 

PROPERTY ALONG FALLSTON ROAD AND HENDRICK LAKE ROAD FROM RURAL AGRICULTURE 

(RA) TO RESIDENTIAL (R) (Schedule Public Hearing for June 1, 2021)    

 

Ray Ledford is requesting to rezone an area including 31 adjoining parcels from Rural Agriculture (RA) to 

Residential (R). This area is located along Highway 18 (Fallston Road) and Hendrick Lake Road. There are a total 

of 31 parcels with 30 of those parcels having signature support on the petition. The surrounding uses are primarily 

single-family dwellings with a repair garage and a convenience store located along Highway 18 on the southern 

portion of the proposed boundary. The surrounding zoning districts are primarily Rural Agriculture (RA) with an 

existing Residential (R) district on the south side of the proposed area. 

ACTION:   Commissioner Whetstine made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Hutchins, and 

unanimously adopted by the Board, to approve scheduling the public hearing as requested. 

LEGAL: RESCUE SQUAD FRANCHISE AGREEMENT UPDATE 

Cleveland County grants franchises to local rescue squads that authorize them to provide ambulance services 

in the County. Staff are currently working with each of the local rescue squads (Kings Mountain, Shelby, Upper 

Cleveland) to update the existing franchise agreements. While this process is underway, staff propose executing an 

amendment to the existing franchise agreements. The proposed amendment clarifies that the rescue squads are 

authorized to provide Advanced Life Support “ALS” level care. The amendment will expire on June 30, 2022, 

before which the County and the rescue squads expect to have new franchise agreements in place. (copy found on  

ACTION:   Commissioner Whetstine made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Hutchins, and 

unanimously adopted by the Board, to approve the Emergency Medical Services franchise agreement 

amendments.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT: SET PUBLIC HEARING FOR REAL ESTATE TRANSACTION FOR 

SHELL BUILDING 3 (Schedule Public Hearing for May 18, 2021)    

         Request to set a public hearing for May 18, 2021, to consider a real estate transaction specific to Shell 

Building 3.  

ACTION:   Commissioner Whetstine made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Hutchins, and 

unanimously adopted by the Board, to approve scheduling the public hearing as requested. 

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PLANNING DEPARTMENT – CASE 20-14: REQUEST TO CONDITIONALLY REZONE PROPERTY 

AT 119 SPURGEON BRIDGES ROAD FROM RESIDENTIAL (R) TO LIGHT INDUSTRIAL 

CONDITIONAL DISTRICT (LI-CD)  

 

 Chairman Bridges called Henry Earle, Zoning Administrator, to the podium to present Case 20-14; request 

to rezone property located at 119 Spurgeon Bridges Road from Residential (R) to Light Industrial Conditional 

District (LI-CD). Parcel 5990 is a 5.75-acre tract owned by Nelson Biggers and is located on a private drive off of 

Mt Sinai Church Road. Multiple warehouses were constructed on the property from the early 1980’s through 2005, 

and were originally used as a textile mill, known as Abercrombie Textiles Inc. Mr. Biggers acquired the property in 

2015 and has continued to use the property for warehousing. This use was established prior to a zoning ordinance 

in this area; therefore, it is considered a legal non-conforming use, meaning it was legally established but does not 

conform to the current zoning or development ordinances. Mr. Biggers is requesting to rezone the property to the 

conforming zoning district of Light Industrial Conditional District (LI-CD). The existing use will be compliant in 

this zoning district. The 2015 Land Use Plan acknowledges that there are many industrial plants scattered 

throughout the County with a number of these located in non-compliant zoning districts. The Land Use Plan 

encourages the re-use of these industrial sites so long as such redevelopment is in harmony with the surrounding 

area and doesn’t overburden the transportation and/or utility infrastructure. 

The Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend approving the rezoning request from Residential (R) 

to Light Industrial-Conditional District (LI-CD). The Board felt that the proposed rezoning would be compatible 

with the surrounding area and would allow the zoning district to be compatible with the existing use, thus 

eliminating a nonconforming use. This use is consistent with the Land Use Plan. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chairman Bridges opened the Public Hearing at 6:21 pm for anyone wanting to speak for or against the 

request to rezone property located at 119 Spurgeon Bridges Road from Residential (R) to Light Industrial 

Conditional District (LI-CD). (Legal Notice was published in the Shelby Star on Friday, April 23, 2021 and 

Friday, April 30, 2021).   

Robert Williams, 814 E. Stagecoach Trail, Fallston – spoke in favor of the rezoning request. He 

commented on the process that was properly followed and the Planning Board voting unanimously to approve the 

rezoning request. Mr. Williams concluded by stating getting properties zoned properly could increase the 

opportunity for economic development.  

Chris Turner, 1419 Mount Zion Church Rd., Shelby – spoke in support of the rezoning request. He asked 

if the rezoning is approved, what are the conditions and uses the property could be used for.  

Mr. Earle advised if approved, the use would be for warehousing with what is on the property. Should Mr. 

Biggers want to change the use of the property, he will have to come back before the Board of Commissioners to 

seek approval.  

Hearing no further comments, Chairman Bridges closed the Public Hearing at 6:26pm.  

Chairman Bridges opened the floor to the Board for questions and discussion. Commissioner Hutchins stated 

the property was already being used for Light Industrial (LI) and the rezoning request would bring the parcel into 

compliance.   

 ACTION:   Commissioner Hutchins made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Hardin, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board, to approve the request to rezone property located at 119 Spurgeon Bridges Road from 

Residential (R) to Light Industrial Conditional District (LI-CD). 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

PLANNING DEPARTMENT – CASE 20-15: REQUEST TO CONDITIONALLY REZONE PROPERTY 

AT 1701 BURKE ROAD FROM RESIDENTIAL (R) TO LIGHT INDUSTRIAL CONDITIONAL DISTRICT 

(LI-CD)  

 

Zoning Administrator Henry Earle remained at the podium to present Case 20-15; request to rezone property 

at 1701 Burke Road from Residential (R) to Light Industrial Conditional District (LI-CD). Parcel 2758 is a 14-acre 

tract owned by Nelson Biggers at the corner of Thore Road and Burke Road. Multiple warehouses were 

constructed on the property from the 1970’s through the 90’s and were originally used as plastic manufacturing 

plant known as Plastic Oddities Inc. Mr. Biggers acquired the property in 2003 and has continued to use the 

property for warehousing. This industrial use of the property was established prior to a zoning ordinance in this 

area; therefore, it is considered a legal non-conforming use, meaning it was legally established but doesn’t conform 

to the current zoning or development ordinances. Mr. Biggers is requesting to rezone the property to the 

conforming zoning district of Light Industrial Conditional District (LI-CD). The existing use will be compliant in 

this zoning district. The 2015 Land Use Plan acknowledges that there are many industrial plants scattered 

throughout the County with a number of these located in non-compliant zoning districts. The Plan encourages the 



 

 

re-use of these industrial sites so long as such redevelopment is in harmony with the surrounding area and doesn’t 

overburden the transportation and/or utility infrastructure. 

The Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend approving the rezoning request from Residential (R) 

to Light Industrial-Conditional District (LI-CD). The Board felt the proposed rezoning would be compatible with 

the surrounding area and would allow the zoning district to be compatible with existing use, thus eliminating a 

nonconforming use. This use is consistent with the Land Use Plan.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chairman Bridges opened the Public Hearing at 6:28 pm for anyone wanting to speak for or against the 

request to rezone property located at 1701 Burke Road from Residential (R) to Light Industrial Conditional District 

(LI-CD). (Legal Notice was published in the Shelby Star on Friday, April 23, 2021 and Friday, April 30, 2021).   

Chris Turner, 1419 Mount Zion Church Rd., Shelby – stated he was in support of the rezoning request. 

Robert Williams, 814 E. Stagecoach Trail, Fallston – spoke in favor of the rezoning request, echoing his 

comments from rezoning case 20-14.  

Gary Strickland, 1646 Riverhill Dr., Shelby – inquired if the Planning Board was aware there is a 

graveyard located on parcel 2758 and would this make any difference in their decision.  

Mr. Earle stated they were not aware of the possible graveyard however this would not hinder the rezoning 

decision and if there is a graveyard on the property, the landowner is required by law to give access to the 

descendants of those who are buried there.  

Peggy Baker, 1901 Burke Rd., Shelby – spoke neither in favor or against the rezoning request. She asked if 

the rezoning is approved, would the land owner be allowed to build more warehouses and other buildings on the 

property or is the approval for strictly what is already located on the parcel.  

Mr. Earle advised, just like Case 20 -14, should Mr. Biggers want to change the use of the property; he will 

have to come back before the Board of Commissioners to seek approval. Mr. Biggers is bound to his site plan.  

Hearing no further comments, Chairman Bridges closed the Public Hearing at 6:31pm.  

Chairman Bridges opened the floor to the Board for questions and discussion. Commissioner Hutchins asked 

Mr. Earle, “In regards to the possible graveyard, are there separate laws correlated to how and who has 

accessibility to a graveyard?” Mr. Earle stated, North Carolina Statutes requires access be given to the descendants 

of those who are buried in a graveyard. A property owner can not deny them access.   

ACTION:   Commissioner Whetstine made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Hutchins, and 

unanimously adopted by the Board, to approve the request to rezone property located at 1701 Burke Road from 

Residential (R) to Light Industrial Conditional District (LI-CD). 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

PLANNING DEPARTMENT – CASE 21-08: REQUEST TO UPDATE THE TABLE OF USES FOR 

MANUFACTURED HOME PARKS AND RECREATIONAL VEHICLE PARKS 

 

Chairman Bridges recognized County Manager Brian Epley to present the request to update the Table of 

Uses for Manufactured Home Parks and Recreational Vehicle Parks. The Board of Commissioners directed staff to 

submit a petition to consider a text amendment to the Unified Development Code pertaining to Recreational 

Vehicle Parks and Manufactured Home Parks. This petition proposes to amend the code regarding the zoning 

districts that both RV parks and manufactured home parks are permitted in. Currently, Manufactured Home Parks 

are allowed in the Manufactured Home Parks (RM) district with the issuance of a Zoning Permit and in the 

Residential (R) district with the issuance of a Conditional Use Permit. Recreational Vehicle Parks are allowed in 

the General Business (GB) district with the issuance of a Zoning Permit and in the Rural Agriculture (RA), the 

Residential (R) District and the Corridor Protection (CP) Overlay with the issuance of a Conditional Use Permit. 

The request is to amend Section 12-124, Table of Uses, in the Cleveland County Unified Development Ordinance 

in the following manner: 



 

 

          
                                                      

           

 

                        

            

                                                                                               

         

                   

                                                                                                   

 

                

        

            

            

      

    

         

        

         

    

           

           

              

           

        

              

              

            

               

          

         

    

         

              

           

            

         

    

 

                      

            
         

     

       
         

       

                               

 

                             

              

                                    

                    

                       

 

 

 

                                                 

                              

                        

 

 

   

                                                         

                                   
   

   

 

                      

                                 

                               

                                 

                              

 

                                    

                                                                                      

                                                                                

                             

                                                                                   

                                                                                      

                 

                                                                                

                                                                                   

                                                              

 

                                 

                                                                                                                       
                                                                                                                           
                                                     

                                                                                                                        
                                                                                                                    

                                                                                                                           
                 

• Manufactured Home Parks: Remove Manufactured Home Parks from the Residential (R) zoning district. 

 

• Recreational Vehicle Parks: Add RV Parks as a permitted use to the Neighborhood Business (NB) zoning 

district and remove RV parks as a permitted use from the Rural Agriculture, Residential, and Corridor 

Protection zoning districts. 

 

 

 

The Planning Board voted 4-2 to recommend approving the text amendment request to change the table of 

uses for Manufactured Home Parks and Recreational Vehicle Parks. The Board felt that the proposed amendment 

would be consistent with the listed descriptions of existing zoning districts and would therefore be more 

compatible with the Unified Development Ordinance as a whole. The following PowerPoint and information was 

presented to Commissioners.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

                                            

 

             

                                 

                             

                                

                                                                    
                                                                                    
                                                 

  

            

            
                                                                                               

         

                                             

                   
                                                                                                   

                                             

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chairman Bridges opened the floor to the Board for questions and discussion. Commissioner Hutchins 

asked, “If the zoning districts are changed, but if an individual has enough property and meets the zoning criteria, 

can that person come back and petition to rezone his land?” Mr. Epley stated that was correct. Commissioner 

Hutchins continued, “this change will not block rezoning completely because a petitioner can come back and 

petition to rezone.” Mr. Epley explained, “existing non-conforming parcels would be grandfathered in which 

would include anything permitted or already existing/operating and the proposed change would have no impact on 

future projects that aren’t at that status yet. If there is a new project that is planned but has not yet been permitted, 

a simple rezoning can be done by either a traditional zoning permit or a Conditional Use Permit (CUP).”  

Chairman Bridges opened the Public Hearing at 6:43 pm for anyone wanting to speak for or against the 

request to rezone to update the Table of Uses for Manufactured Home Parks and Recreational Vehicle Parks.  

(Legal Notice was published in the Shelby Star on Friday, April 23, 2021 and Friday, April 30, 2021).   

Robert Williams, 814 E. Stagecoach Trail, Fallston – spoke neither for or against the Text Amendment 

change. He suggested the Commissioners table their decision and send the case back to the Planning Board until 

they can reach a unanimous agreement regarding the proposed Text Amendment.  

Bill Santos, 1522 Riverhill Drive, Shelby – spoke in favor of the proposed Text Amendment changes. He 

stated there has been a fair hearing with the Planning Board and the Commissioners have a vision for a better plan 

that will benefit the entire county and not just parcels here and there. Mr. Santos concluded that it would make 

sense to have Mobile Home Parks in General Business districts rather than dense neighborhoods.  

Phil Piercy, 1951 Red Road, Shelby – spoke in favor the proposed Text Amendment changes. He advised 

there has been numerous discussions regarding the placement of RV Parks and Mobile Home Parks and echoed 

Mr. Santos comments. Mr. Piercy pointed out there are 14 people in attendance who support the Text Amendment 

change and only 1 against the change.  

Sara Tongel, 1811 Riverhill Drive, Shelby – spoke in favor the proposed Text Amendment changes. She 

attended the Land Use Plan Steering Committee for Economic Development Meeting that was held at the LeGrand 

Center several weeks ago. Participants talked about the importance of attracting people and businesses to 

Cleveland County. Ms. Tongel stated, correct zoning of businesses and homes plays a crucial role in the growth of 

the county. She also reiterated, Mr. Santos and Mr. Piercy’s previous comments. She commented on Mr. Williams’ 



 

 

opinion regarding tabling the discussion advising the majority of the Planning Board agreed this was a good text 

change.  

Chris Turner, 1419 Mount Zion Church Rd., Shelby – spoke in favor the proposed Text Amendment 

changes echoing the previous comments made in support. He thanked the Planning Board and the Board of 

Commissioners for the hard work they have put into this type of zoning issue and for their fore sight that will 

benefit communities across the county.  

Katrina Callahan, 1465 Red Road, Shelby – spoke in favor the proposed Text Amendment changes. She 

expressed her opinion on Mobile Home and RV Parks and agreed with the previous statements that they belong in 

a General Business district not in a neighborhood. She voiced concerns of the traffic impact and safety these places 

could have in a highly populated neighborhood.  

Robert Williams, 814 E. Stagecoach Trail, Fallston (rebuttal) – stated he is not against growth and 

positive impacts on the county, he does question why the Planning Board’s vote was not unanimous and what the 

reason was for the split vote.  

Hearing no further comments, Chairman Bridges closed the Public Hearing at 7:00pm.  

ACTION:   Commissioner Whetstine made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Gordon, and 

unanimously adopted by the Board, to approve the Code Text Amendment as shown below.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

               

              

 
 

                           
                

                     
                 
                      

                   
         
        

 

                                 
              

                                 

                   
             

                                

                         
                      

                              
                       
                         

      
                         

       
                          

               
                               

 

                          
              

                          

                 

                 

              

                  

                    
                                                                                   

 

                            

 

                                        

                   
                    
                                   
               
                  
                             
                      
                                  
                         
                             

 

                   

   

                   

REGULAR AGENDA   

COVID-19 VACCINATION UPDATE 

Chairman Bridges called Health Department Director Tiffany Hansen to the podium to present the COVID-

19 Vaccination update. The following information and PowerPoint was presented to Commissioners.  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

         

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Chairman Bridges opened the floor to the Board for questions and discussion. Commissioner Hutchins 

inquired if there was a plan in place to reach the more rural areas of the County such as Grover, Casar and 

Belwood. Mrs. Hansen advised the State is working with local medical facilities to onboard them to become 

approved providers. Commissioner Hutchins asked if there was a way to provide a vaccine clinic to those areas for 

the citizens. Mrs. Hansen advised that could be done, appointments would need to be made ahead of time to ensure 

no vaccine is wasted. She explained Emergency Medical Services (EMS) was an authorized user. They have been 

going to home bound citizens within the community to give the COVID-19 vaccine if a person calls and requests 

the vaccine. Community resources and campaigns have been used to get the information out to homebound 

residents. Commissioner Hardin asked, “what is the percentage of people getting the second dose of the vaccine?” 

Mrs. Hansen stated Cleveland County has a 93% compliance rank of citizens getting both doses of the vaccine. The 

Board thanked Mrs. Hansen for the information and thanked the Health Department staff and the other County 

Departments for their continued hard work and dedication through the pandemic and vaccination distribution.  

COMMISSIONER REPORTS 

Commissioner Gordon – thanked staff for the hard work and time they take to complete the many projects 

that are happening in Cleveland County. He also spoke about the work that has been going in to update the new 

Land Use Plan. The Fire Association awarded scholarships to two graduating seniors in Cleveland County.  

Commissioner Hardin – attended the drive-thru Employee Recognition event at the LeGrand. She 

commented on the great work that is done by all County employees.   

Commissioner Hutchins – attended several other board meetings in which he serves on and spoke about 

places and events starting to open more for events.   

Commissioner Whetstine – spoke about the upcoming National Day of Prayer and the Land Use Meetings, 

inviting people to attend so their thoughts and opinions are heard.  

Chairman Bridges – thanked staff across the organization for the hard work they do everyday during these 

difficult times.   

 

 

 

 



 

 

ADJOURN 

There being no further business to come before the Board at this time, Commissioner Hutchins made a 

motion, seconded by Commissioner Hardin and unanimously adopted by the Board, to adjourn the meeting. The 

next meeting of the Commission is scheduled for Tuesday, May 18, 2021 at 6:00 p.m. in the Commissioners 

Chambers.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

                                                                  ___________________________________________ 

                    Doug Bridges, Chairman  

                          Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 
 
 

 

_____________________________________ 

      Phyllis Nowlen, Clerk to the Board  

Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 

 

 

 


